



Workshop Agenda

September 11, 2017 @ 6:00 P.M.

- I. Council Discussion
 - 1. Election Advertising (The Honorable Mayor Mario B. Avery).
- II. Agenda Item(s) for Council Meeting at 7:00 P.M.
- III. Adjourn to Regular Meeting.

56 Malone Street Fairburn, Georgia 30213-1341 Phone: 770.964.2244 Fax: 770.969.3484

www.fairburn.com



CITY OF FAIRBURN CITY HALL 56 Malone Street Fairburn, GA 30213

September 11, 2017 7:00 P.M.

REGULAR AGENDA

The Honorable Mayor Mario B. Avery

The Honorable Mayor Pro-Tem Hattie Portis-Jones

The Honorable Lydia Glaze

The Honorable James Whitmore

The Honorable Alex Heath The Honorable Pat Pallend

Stephen Hood Shana T. Moss Randy Turner Interim City Administrator Interim City Clerk City Attorney

I. Meeting Called to Order:

The Honorable Mayor Mario B. Avery

II. Roll Call:

Interim City Clerk, Shana T. Moss

III. Invocation:

Mayor's Appointee

IV. Pledge of Allegiance:

In Unison

V. Adoption of The Council Agenda:

Council Members

VI. Approval of City Council Minutes

Council Members

Approving Minutes From: July 24, 2017; August 14, 2017 and August 28, 2017.

VII. Agenda Items:

1. Authorization Agreement for Excess Capacity Reserves.

(Utilities)

Action Item

2. Approval to Purchase Vehicle for Recreation Department

(Recreation)

Action Item

3. City of Fairburn's 2017 Millage Rate Adoption

(Finance)

Action Item

4. Youth Initiative (Jr. Litter Patrol) (Cities Week Youth)

(CM Glaize)

(Essay/STEAM Contests)

Action Item

- 5. Request Separated Budgeted Line Item \$2500 (CM Glaize) GICH Line Item increase due to increased Team Member/Outreach by \$5,000 request (\$15,000 to \$20,000).

 Action Item
- 6. The Cities Vesting Schedule to increase from 5 to 7 years. (CM Glaize)

 Action Item
- VIII. Comments from Council:
- IX. Executive Session: (if applicable)
- X. Adjourn

When an Executive Session is required, one will be called for the Following Issues:

(1) Personnel (2) Litigation or (3) Real Estate.



CITY OF FAIRBURN CITY HALL

56 Malone Street Fairburn, GA 30213 July 24, 2017 7:00 P.M.

POST PRELIMINARY MINUTES

The official minutes of this meeting are tentative and have not been ratified, or approved, by the Mayor and City Council, and these Post Preliminary Minutes are not binding on the City or on any Officer thereof.

The Honorable Mayor Mario Avery

The Honorable Lydia Glaize
The Honorable Elizabeth Hurst
The Honorable Hattie Portis-Jones

Stephen Hood Stephanie Tigner Randy Turner The Honorable Alex Heath
The Honorable Pat Pallend
The Honorable James Whitmore

Interim City Administrator Interim City Clerk City Attorney

- I. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER: by Honorable Mayor Mario Avery at 7:02 pm
- II. ROLL CALL: members present were Council Member Lydia Glaize, Council Member Alex Heath, Council Member Elizabeth Hurst, Council Member Hattie Portis-Jones and Council Member James Whitmore. Council Member Pat Pallend arrived at 7:27 pm
- **III. INVOCATION:** was provided by Mayor Mario Avery.
- IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: was recited in unison.
- V. PRESENTATION:
 - 1. Proclamation in recognition of Dr. Gunter and Lewie Dunn for their Historical research on the Soldier Boys Monument

Council Member Lydia Glaize provided Mayor and Council with an overview of the recognition of Dr. Gunter and Lewie Dunn for their research on the Soldier Boys Monument.

Lewie Dunn provided historical background on the Soldier Boys Monument. Mr. Dunn began with a story about the first time he met Sheriff Jenkins. He said Dr.

Gunter and I are compiling some work to be published on the monument, era and the soldiers of Campbell County to honor them. I was a surprised to be honored by the Mayor and Council. I appreciate the honor and it is a privilege to live in the City and be a part of the community. Mr. Dunn said I am a seventh generation family to live here in the City.

Dr. Gunter said I am from New York originally; it is my honor and I am very happy to be a part of this. As a college professor and a historian, I believe in the angelical power of history and the real pleasure in sharing stories on the national level down to the local level. Dr. Gunter stated that he met Mr. Dunn a year ago and began to delve into the remarkable experience this community took part in; the Great War of 1910. He asked everyone to please remember the monument when you pass it and that he hopes to commemorate the 100th anniversary in May 2019.

Ms. Lila Rhimes said she has learned about her great grandfather through history, stories and articles that were passed down. She said her family had deep roots in Fairburn. Ms. Rhimes mentioned her grandmother lived in the City until she passed at the age of 94. Ms. Rhimes then thanked the Mayor and Council for the recognition. She said her grandfather would be proud to see what we are doing for the City of Fairburn and the soldiers.

Mayor Avery read the proclamation into the record.

Campbell County Soldier Boys Monument

Whereas, in April of 1917 President Woodrow Wilson called for a declaration of war against Germany and thereby entered the United States in World War I; and

Whereas, there were over 4.7 million American men and women sent to serve across all branches of the military with a total of 116,516 paying the ultimate price of their lives by being killed in action, from disease or other causes and over another 200,000 wounded; and

Whereas, Sheriff George E. Jenkins of Campbell County, GA served as the head of the local Selective Service Administration and was responsible for being first in the state of Georgia to raise its quota of soldiers; and

Whereas, Fifteen days after the armistice was declared to begin negotiating the treaty of Versailles – effectively ending World War I, Campbell County began fundraising for the construction of a monument to honor its local heroes; and Whereas, the Campbell County Soldier Boys Monument pays homage to those that were killed in battle, died in camp, died in service or were wounded in battle: 24 soldiers of the Army and one Marine, both black and white; and

Whereas, the monument is the first permanent monument built by popular

subscription in Georgia and possibly the United States and was unveiled on May 21, 1919, prior to the founding of the American Legion and the Tomb of the Unknown Soldier in Arlington National Cemetery; and

Whereas, the Campbell County Soldier Boys Monument was originally erected downtown in Campbell County's seat, Fairburn, GA-which later became a part of Fulton County, the monument was moved to Holly Hill Memorial Park in Fairburn in 1968; and

Whereas, Dr. Michael Gunther and Fairburn resident Mr. Leward Dunn were responsible for discovering the historic status of the Soldier Boys Monument and had it included in the World War I Memorial Inventory Project - giving proper due to a monument that honors those who gave "THEIR ALL FOR DEMOCRACY AND FREEDOM OF THE WORLD".

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Mario B. Avery and the six members of the City Council for the City of Fairburn do recognize and honor Dr. Michael Gunther and Fairburn resident Mr. Leward Dunn for honoring and documenting the history of the Campbell County Soldier Boys Monument - Georgia's, and possibly the Nation's, oldest WWI Monument of its kind this 24th day of July, 2017.

2. Fire Department Presentation

Interim City Administrator Stephen Hood introduced the Deputy Fire Chief Fore and the C-Shift crew.

Deputy Fire Chief Fore said we are in the people business and we take the responsibility seriously. He said we are going to meet the needs and exceed the needs of our citizens; we take this very seriously. We are all here for one reason, and that is to serve the people of the City of Fairburn. On July 14, 2017, the Fairburn Fire Department C-Shift did that. They went beyond what we would normally do. He said when he received the phone call from Battalion Chief Fuqua I almost began to cry; very emotional. When you help another human being a level that these men and women helped this individual it will bring tears to your eyes; it will make you prideful and thankful that you work with such professional in such a wonderful City.

Battalion Chief Fuqua began to explain the circumstances surrounding the good deed. He said an elderly gentleman with some medical issues approached the crew. He said he wanted to sit down. We invited him in, and one of our firefighters went to get him a cold glass of water. The gentleman began to brag about the cold glass of ice water. The gentleman told him the refrigerator, and air condition unit has been out for over a year. The crew wanted to know how the gentlemen stayed cool and hydrated. We sat with him for a while, and we heard stories about his past; his life and the changes he has seen in the City. The gentleman has been in Fairburn all of his life. Battalion Chief Fuqua reminded everyone that there was a time when Fulton County supplied the elderly and residents

throughout the City with fans during the summer. He started to explain to them he had not eaten in (4) days; we wanted to know why. The gentleman said that he had no money and his car was not working. Crews immediately went to the Dollar Store to get non-perishable food items, cases of water and other necessities to get him through the weekend. After we had collected the food, we delivered the items to him. We decided to do a little more; we approached Fairburn Pawn Shop where we purchased a window unit. Domino's Pizza provided us with a free pizza. The crew went to Fairburn Home and Furniture to see if we could buy a stove or refrigerator. The manager suggested for us to take the item that is the biggest need and he would donate. Battalion Chief Fuqua said we picked up a stove and we will be installing it in a few days. The car that was inoperable was towed by A Plus Wrecker and took to Gowens Garage. Gowens Garage then repaired his car at no charge. The repairs to the car were over \$500. Be a blessing to you and pass it on to someone else. He said we are all about customer service, but customer service goes to a certain point. In Fairburn, we say that we are family. Well, being a family is going past customer service; it is taking an extra step. He said "to see someone take out of their pocket to help someone". The acts of kindness were done not only by the people that are working for you in the City but by the businesses in the City; willingly.

VI. PUBLIC COMMENTS: There were no public comments.

VII. ADOPTION OF THE COUNCIL AGENDA:

Council Member Whitmore made a motion to adopt the Council Agenda of July 24, 2017, with Consent Agenda Items #5- Georgia Military College Lease Agreement and #8 Council Member Portis-Jones with providing the second. **The motion carried.**

VIII. CONSENT AGENDA

5. Georgia Military College Lease Agreement (Administration/Building & Property)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the Georgia Military College Lease Agreement with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

8. Approval of Envirosight Sewer Camera (Utilities)

Council Member Whitmore made a motion to approve the Envirosight Sewer Camera in the amount of \$74,821 with Council Member Hurst providing the second. **The motion carried.**

IX. APPROVAL OF CITY COUNCIL MINUTES: City Council Minutes of June 12, 2017 and July 10, 2017.

Council Member Hurst made a motion to approve the City Council Minutes of June 12, 2017, with Council Member Whitmore providing the second. **The motion carried.**

Council Member Heath made a motion to approve the City Council Minutes of July 10, 2017, with Council Member Portis-Jones providing the second.

Council Member Portis-Jones stated there was a correction to her comments in the "Council Comment Section". She said "to keep Councilman Heath in our prayers." The correction was noted and has been corrected. **The motion carried.**

Council Member Hurst stated for the record; she noted Council Member Pallend is in attendance.

Interim City Clerk, Stephanie Tigner noted that Council Member Pallend arrived at the meeting at 7:27 pm.

X. AGENDA ITEMS:

1. 2017 Mid-Year Budget Requests (Finance)

Finance Director Ed Holloway said the original budget we started with for 2017was in the amount of \$37.8M the first cut was to raise the budget by \$1.6M, but we cut it down again by \$600K. The budget of \$38.7M the budget is now \$300K less than the original budget.

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the 2017 Mid-Year Budget Requests with Council Member Heath providing the second.

Council Member Hurst said you gave us the vacancy and the project payroll schedule and I do not see the Human Resources Clerk. The Human Resource Clerk salary was also adjusted, not only was the City Clerk salary adjusted, the H.R. Clerk was adjusted. I do not see that.

Finance Director Ed Holloway said that would have been an increase in the budget. What I was trying to do was to look at vacancies. He directed everyone to view the spreadsheet with the colors. He said the City Clerk (department 1310) there is no savings because we are projecting the City Clerk would be there to the end of September. The Assistant City Clerk position we are not paying any dollars against because we have not filled the position. So, what I am projecting that I will get a full twelve months savings out because I am not anticipating the position will be filled by September 30th. So we are going to get an additional \$52K there. All I am looking at are positions that are going to generate more savings. He said with the Human Resources Clerk that is an additional, (I did not calculate) but it is an additional \$5K, but it is not in here. I am trying to anticipate where my savings will come from.

Council Member Hurst said "I am confused. If that is an additional \$5K, the \$5K is not much that was paid to the Human Resources Director. She said, "If you add the

\$5K, if it's \$5K that you gave to the Human Resources Clerk there is still quite a balance left over for the Human Resources Director's salary".

Finance Director Ed Holloway said for the Human Resources Director (department 1540) position I am only anticipating (6) months' worth of savings because Mr. Johnson was here for (6) months. I did not put in any savings in here for the Human Resources Coordinator.

Council Member Hurst said well that is why I am confused. You said you did not put it in because you are showing a (6) months savings for the Human Resources Director because we have not hired him.

Finance Director Ed Holloway said "yes ma'am.

Council Member Hurst said if you go back to the City Clerk, the City Clerk was taking up to a certain salary.

Finance Director Ed Holloway said "yes, \$78K. He said that is what is currently being paid.

Council Member Hurst said that's correct, but I am still confused because we are not currently paying the Human Resources Director the \$88K, but we are subsidizing the Human Resources Coordinator salary, so there is some money in there that is not being saved.

Finance Director Ed Holloway said I could go back and adjust for that savings. I was attempting to be conservative for the large dollars. I did not if you will, deduct the Human Resources Coordinator's increase from here. I can be more exact and now put cost additions. Now, I will have to anticipate overtime, etc.

Council Member Hurst said we still have not hired a Human Resources Director. Some of the (6) months of savings are being paid to the Human Resources Coordinator now.

Council Member Glaize asked for Mr. Holloway to provide an overview of the Mayor and Council budget, the corrected copy.

Finance Director Ed Holloway said what we have done to the budget for Mayor and Council is that when I first did the mid-year budget, I forecast where I thought the expenses would be; that was erroneous on my part. He said highlighted in blue are those line items for Mayor and Council for training; those budgets are fixed. If there is \$12K or \$20K, those budgets are fixed and based on the actuals. The schedules now will reflect actuals and no forecast for those line items. **The motion carried.**

2. Approval of Contract with the Carvir Group to Conduct an Executive Search for the

City Administrator Position (Council Member Lydia Glaize, Council Member Elizabeth Hurst and Mayor Pro Tem Hattie Portis-Jones)

Interim City Administrator Stephen Hood provided Mayor and Council with a brief overview of the Contract with the Carvir Group to Conduct an Executive Search for the City Administrator Position.

Council Member Glaize said it was a good faith effort on the part of the Mayor and staff to move forward to get us a qualified City Administrator with the prior process yielding the best candidates, so we did not get one put before us. We do know this City must have a great Administrator for us to go from good to great. We would like to thank Chief Hood for standing in the position for one year and holding the reigns of this great City. She said the City of College Park has brought in some great folks working for them in the capacity of City Administrator and Police Chief and this group has been responsible for helping to vet this process. So, we would like to utilize the group to help us complete the process in getting a great City Administrator on board.

Council Member Hurst said I am very excited to have the Carvir Group. It is my understanding they will be presenting to us, 5-7 candidates. She stated that they would be completing the background and reference checks. I look forward to them coming on board to do the work. She then stated, "Chief, I appreciate all that you have done and all that you continue to do for the City of Fairburn." I think that this group coming on board will take a lot of the stress from the staff here and you all can do other things. They can start recruiting using their database. Hopefully, we can use the same group to look for other positions within the City that are available and as they come available.

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the Carvir Group Contract to Conduct an Executive Search for the City Administrator Position with Council Member Hurst providing the second.

Mayor Avery said this protocol or this process is a break away from our established City Charter. The Charter clearly states recruit, vet and bring a recommendation to the Council. He asked for clarification as to when the candidates are presented for recommendation what is the process.

Council Member Glaize said it is my understanding the group will do the leg work for you and bring 5-7 thoroughly vetted candidates to you and you begin the process and provide to us your top (2 or 3) candidates. So, they will vet and provide you with 5-7 candidates and from there the Charter says that you provide to us a nominee. There has been a process of P.I.E. that the mayor implemented, and we thank you for that.

Mayor Avery asked if the Carvir Group would quantify the candidates.

Council Member Glaize said the Carvir Group would not quantify at all.

Mayor Avery asked if there was an accelerated process. He wanted to know the timeframe.

Council Member Glaize said we communicated to the Carvir Group that we were looking for an efficient and fast process.

Mayor Avery said this is very workable for me. My goal was not to delay the process. I am going to be very candid despite the Charter's layout I am open to it for the City Administrator position. He said I was going to have the City Administrator open the Human Resources Director position tomorrow or the day after but by the time the City Administrator arrives the job will be closed and the duty of the incoming City Administrator will be to hire a Human Resources Director.

Council Member Hurst asked if Human Resources Director position will be advertised on the website and will we conduct the interviews?

Mayor Avery said the person that will be hired their primary job would be to vet the candidates.

Interim City Administrator Hood said he allowed me to delay it and it was delayed too long.

Council Member Hurst said since we have an Interim City Clerk, is that the same process we will use for the Interim City Clerk? You (*Mayor*) will then come before us with your recommendation; we still have an Interim City Clerk.

Mayor Avery said my goal with the City Clerk position is to see how this process will work for the City Administrator position first before I say that I am willing to surrender that authority. One of the things that I am looking for is the process and the efficiency as it relates to the final candidates. If the group brings the level of candidates that I believe this body can approve as a City Administrator, I am willing to surrender and do a similar thing, but that would be once the person is hired and I can look at it from start to finish.

Council Member Heath said I was looking at the \$18,750 and once you hire someone it is an extra 15%. He said that seems to be an exuberant amount of money to be paying. I think if we put it out for bid we may find someone to do it for a lot less.

Mayor Avery said my concern is the time that is against me. I am willing to go along with this is to have a few weeks with Chief Hood to sit with the person.

Council Member Portis-Jones said I would like to clarify the statement made by

Council Member Heath. The contract states if more than one executive level is hired in connection with the work performed by the Carvir Group it will be 15% of each of those salaries. So, the \$18,750 is 15% of the City Administrator's salary; it is not in addition.

Mayor Avery wanted to know what budget line item will be used.

Council Member Portis-Jones said the reason why I am in support of this is that we have gone through the process of trying to hire a City Administrator all of us were unhappy with the level of candidates that we received. I think we all concluded that we needed to widen our net regarding recruitment and we needed someone with the expertise and the focus to recruit, vet and have a clear understanding of what it is that we are looking for in a City Administrator. She said when those 5-7 candidates are submitted to you Mayor we will be able to choose among those candidates. She said what I do not want to see happen is to get 5-7 candidates that we are unhappy with. Council Member Portis-Jones said I know we are on a short timeframe. I think we need to be cognizant that it may take longer than we anticipate if we do not get the response that we need.

Council Member Glaize said the Mayor and Chief Hood opened this up. We have applicants, but they will take those applicants and their database and provide us with 5-7 candidates from both of those pools. She then responded to Council Member Heath's statement. She said the Carvir Group did reduce their fees. The fee was much higher. They reduced the cost substantially as the Mayor had already advertised the job and had several candidates.

Mayor Avery said my goal was to provide the (8) candidates that I have vetted. I have selected my top (4). I am providing all (8) candidates to the firm to vet to see if their recommendations are my picks. **The motion carried.**

3. Approval of the Proposed Voting Precincts (Council Member Glaize, Council Member Elizabeth Hurst, Council Member James Whitmore, Council Member Alex Heath and Mayor Pro Tem Portis-Jones)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to increase the voting precincts for the City of Fairburn for the upcoming election to include Harvest Rain Church and Open Word Ministries and to continue the utilize First Baptist Church with Council Member Hurst providing the second.

Council Member Pallend stated I am not in any way shape form or fashion saying anything negative about any religious institution. But, one of the reasons giving when all of this was going on is that the legitimate reason why we requested this is that people wanted separation of church and state; and now we have (3) churches.

Council Member Hurst said I am not going to respond to Council Member Pallend. She said we all know that during a Presidential Election more people will go out to vote more so than a Municipal Election. In our last Presidential Election, there were long lines, and I expect the next Presidential Election to have long lines. I am in total agreement to have (3) polling places in the City of Fairburn. I believe it is very conducive to the number of voters in Fairburn.

Council Member Portis-Jones said yes, you are correct Council Member Pallend that is how the conversation began because we received complaints. She said, but here is the reality of it, we do not have buildings. Our largest buildings are religious institutions so being able to find space to accommodate the requirements of the election commission these are the options. First Baptist was approved the last time and the fact that we have grown there will be long lines while voting. It is incumbent upon us to expand the voting precincts however we are limited as to our building options to accommodate that. So, that is why I agree to accept the proposal to move from one religious institution to (2) additional facilities that are strategically and geographically placed in the City of Fairburn.

Council Member Glaize said I only heard that people were being invited to come back to the church. She said as a Christian that did not bother me. She said as it would be at (3) churches, I would expect our City Clerk to notify the churches they would not be allowed to do that. Council Member Glaize said it was not done when I went to vote because I voted early. She said it needs to be a clear delineation that we are using the facility only.

Council Member Pallend asked if the Board of Election has stated that our circumstances need to change.

Interim City Clerk said no. The motion carried with Council Member Pallend voting "No."

 Approval of the M.O.U with Habitat for Humanity (Administration/Council Member Lydia Glaize)

Interim City Administrator Stephen Hood provided Mayor and Council with an overview of the Memorandum of Understanding with Habitat for Humanity.

Council Member Hurst made a motion to approve the Memorandum of Understanding with Habitat for Humanity with Council Member Heath providing the second.

Council Member Glaize said in the presentation was shortened at the last meeting. She stated that they did not provide all of the support services that are included. Those support services did not go into a lot of detail, but they did name the Repair and Paint Up and Veterans program. Council Member Glaize said we are one of (8)

cities that they have increased their footprint and I think the misconception is that G.I.C.H. wants to utilize Habitat for Humanity to build homes in the Lightning Community; that has never been the consideration. We did consider there were ((16) Habitat homes that were built in the Lightning area that does need repair and paint up and would be a strong candidate for the programs with Habitat for Humanity if indeed we entered into an M.O.U.

Council Member Heath said the process with the G.I.C.H team is that we are trying to go and rehabilitate areas that are blighted. This is an excellent opportunity to have an additional source. Fairburn P.P.G. agreed to provide paint for these homes at no cost. Also, when you go in the areas and rehab the areas look better, people feel better and crime seems to flee.

Council Member Glaize said we just heard from our fireman that we have someone in the City that did not have a stove; that did not have a working air conditioning system. There are a lot of people that live in the City that have those same needs. She then provided an example of a resident that was a former school system employee. She said the partnership with Nehemiah Program along with local businesses assisted the resident.

Mayor Avery asked if there is any expectation of financial output.

Council Member Glaize said 100% of all of the monies would come from private donors; they are not expecting any money to come from the City.

Mayor Avery thanked Council Member Glaize for the clarification about not coming into Lightning to build new homes; eventually, I do expect you to come into the Lightning area to build homes at some point. He said I believe the staff has discussed the infrastructure; unfortunately the Lightning area is impacting St. John's subdivision; when they end up in the area. He wanted to know what is the vision or what do you think will happen? This may not happen now, but in a year or two down the road, we should have a discussion.

Interim City Administrator Stephen Hood said I would refer back to our earlier discussion that Mayor and Council agreed that we wanted to make sure the infrastructure is adequate before we moved forward in Lightning, St. John's and the surrounding communities. He said it is his understanding that Habitat for Humanity will not do any building; just rehabilitation. City Administrator Hood said the housing inventory should not be delayed or be impacted by this.

Council Member Portis-Jones said I asked in the workshop if this item could be postponed until after the Strategic Planning Retreat to discuss in detail our vision and what we want for this City regarding community development and housing. She said in reading the M.O.U. I do not see any reference to what has been described tonight about what Habitat is going to do; that is not in the M.O.U. If that is what they are

going to do my recommendation would be to revise the M.O.U. because it does not say that. Council Member Portis-Jones said the M.O.U. talks about property gentrification, building, it does not talk about rehabilitation. The report that was given by the (2) members of the GICH team, the council did not have previous knowledge of that. I believe that we should discuss this in more detail at the Strategic Planning Retreat.

Council Member Portis-Jones made a substitute motion to revise the M.O.U to reflect the work of Habitat for Humanity that has been described. **The motion failed** for lack of a second.

Council Member Whitmore stated I did listen to the presentation that was presented and the Repair and Paint Up and the Veterans program and all of the things they will be providing; is great. We also have an out; if this is not the case. **The motion carried.**

6. Approval of 2017 Laser Show Vendor (Recreation)

Council Member Heath made a motion to approve the 2017 Laser Show Vendor for \$10,000 with Council Member Portis-Jones providing the second.

Council Member Heath asked if this is the same vendor used last year. He said the company charged \$7500 why they had increased the price?

Parks and Recreation Director Chapin Payne said "yes."

D'Avante Parks said the vendor provided the City with a discount for the last two years.

Council Member Heath said the program became redundant and it did not flow too well.

D'Avante Parks said there was an incident with one of their employees so midway they had to switch the staff to take over.

Council Member Glaize wanted to know the budget for the event. Is it approved at \$7500 or \$10,000?

Parks and Recreation Director Chapin Payne said "\$10,000".

Council Member Hurst said I have notice advertisements about the Laser Show so it seems that you already step ahead of the Council meeting assuming that it would be approved here tonight. I have seen the flyers and other information about the Laser Show. I think we need to look at the cost as \$10,000 is a lot of money. I do understand how many people we bring to the. If approved, I am asking staff to go

back if we plan to this next year. Council Member Hurst suggested to not advertise until the item is approved.

Parks and Recreation Director Chapin Payne said we did go out to obtain additional quotes and they came back significantly higher.

Council Member Pallend said to offer the company \$5,000 and see what they say.

Council Member Glaize said the Laser Show is something that I know families and the kids enjoy. My only concern is the price went up by \$2500 for the City, and we are attempting to be fiscally sound; that is a grave concern. She then expressed her financials concerns with the upcoming Fall Festival event.

Council Member Whitmore said there were some issues last year and for them to come back and up the price, I think the vendor should prove that their act is together with the engineering.

Council Member Whitmore made a substitute motion to approve the 2017 Laser Show Vendor as Georgia Event Specialist for \$7,500 with Council Member Portis-Jones providing the second. **The motion carried.**

7. Approval of Digger Derrick from Altec (Utilities)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to hold agenda item #7 Approval of the Digger Derrick from Altec to bring back additional information with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

9. Approval of Bucket Truck from Altec (Utilities)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the Bucket Truck from Altec in the total amount of \$150,496 with annual lease payments of \$37,079 per year for (5) years to include interest with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

10. Approval of Jet/Vac Machine (Utilities)

Council Member Pallend made a motion approve the Jet/Vac Machine off of a State Contract for \$393,949 funds to come from the Water/Sewer Bond proceeds with Council Member Heath providing the second.

Council Member Portis-Jones wanted to know if this is a one-time payment. What is your source of funds?

Utilities Director Tom Ridgway stated "yes"; water/sewer bonds. There is a little over \$2M left. After some discussion, the motion carried.

XI. COMMENTS FROM COUNCIL:

Council Member Whitmore said the dedication ceremony was nice and we recognized our historians. He acknowledged Council Member Glaize for taking the lead and getting the proclamation moving. Council Member Whitmore recognized the Fairburn Fire Department for their tremendous efforts to assist a resident. He said, "They are not just walking the walk they are talking the talk." He said those businesses that contributed to the success of this story could be recognized at a council meeting.

Council Member Heath acknowledged the Fire Department. He said I am thankful that we are a City that has passion for others. Council Member Heath stated since the passing of his mother there has been an outpour of support from the Council and staff; it meant so much to me, thank you.

Council Member Hurst congratulated the Fairburn Fire Department. She said not only are they, great men and women, fighting fires and providing other medical attention for our citizens here in Fairburn; they are also great humanitarians. You can have one career but yet and still you have a heart. Council Member Hurst sent kudos to the following local businesses Domino's Pizza, Fairburn Home and Furniture, Fairburn Pawnshop and Gowens Garage; they did a fantastic job. She went on to explain the feeling to have a car repaired at no cost and not having a working air conditioning system. She said it is a blessing and thanked everyone involved in this act of kindness; I know that he appreciates it.

Council Member Glaize thanked Mayor and Council for their strong support of the work performed by Dr. Gunter and Fairburn resident Lewie Dunn on the Soldier Boy Monument and what it means to the City. I think it is an opportunity to bring back history and celebrate that this City was a very forward thinking City in 1919 with Sheriff Jenkins and what he did when he had the monument erected. She acknowledged his great granddaughter Ms. Lila Rhimes and her sons for coming out tonight. The history of a City should never be overlooked, and it should never; not be in the forefront. You progress because you know where you came from and appreciate it. I see it as an opportunity to show the appreciation for the work that has been done in the City before this group came in to legislate. She recognized the City of Fairburn Fire Department and the C-Shift "Fairburn's Faithful"; firemen and women could not have made a better statement about who this great City desires to be from one to another. She then stated their faithful leader who has been leading the City has that same kind of heart and has now permeated beyond the Fire department; as the head goes so does the City. Council Member Glaize said that we appreciate the great work of the Chief being who he is. She acknowledged Council Member Heath. She said, "we are still praying for you." We know this is still early in your great loss and there is nothing you can't ask that we will not do. We appreciate you being here. Council Member Glaize said there is some additional

information for Repair with Kindness with Habitat for Humanity; this is for South Fulton residents/veterans, for they need to repairs and paint. We have the advertisements, and the meeting has taken place. They are requesting for those that are interested to sign up online so that your house or your friend's house that may be veterans can be considered first for the Repair Up Program for South Fulton. She announced there are some flyers in the foyer for veterans in the community that may need help. We appreciate them sending the information.

Council Member Pallend had no comment.

Council Member Portis-Jones congratulated the Fairburn Fire Department for the outstanding work that they do and how they so easily will reach out and help when necessary. She said, "I am not surprised." There are more stories like that we do not publically recognize (inaudible) the Fire Department is doing all the time. What is even more amazing are the businesses that reached out to help. I am so proud to be associated with them by being in the community with them. So, I want to publically thank Fairburn Pawn, Domino's Pizza, Gowen's Garage, Fairburn Furniture and A Plus Wrecker for stepping up and lending a helping hand; thanks again. Council Member Portis-Jones recognized Fairburn resident Mr. Lewie Dunn and Dr. Gunter for the proclamation they received. I have never talked with a more passionate person than Mr. Dunn. I am looking forward to the book he is writing about the Soldier Boys Monument and other historical significance here in Fairburn. Council Member Portis-Jones said I wanted to be clear, "I am not or did not oppose Habitat for Humanity or the work that it does; that was not my objection. My objection was to the memorandum which does not clearly state that; that is what they will be doing. In fact, what has presented to us was about building homes; affordable green homes, that is in the language. If that is not what they will be doing why would that not be in the memorandum of understanding with the company"?

Mayor Avery congratulated Mr. Lewie Dunn and Dr. Gunter for their presentation. He thanked Fire Chief Hood and the Fire Department for their great work. He thanked staff citywide. He said in the last two weeks I had an opportunity to speak with residents and business owners. Mayor Avery publically acknowledged every elected and appointed official current and past that I have worked with during the time I have served as Mayor in this City. In 98 days from now there will be a new Mayor selected in this City. I wanted to say "thank you." I have been blown away by the outpouring of calls received from Mayors from outside of the state, as well as council members and local municipalities that have wished me well. Mayor Avery said our best days are still ahead of us. I hope we make a mark in this City and in this region that will be talked about for decades.

XII. ADJOURN:

Council Member Hurst made a motion to adjourn into Executive Session for (1) Pending Litigation Matter with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

XIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Council Member Heath made a motion to exit out of Executive Session with Council Member Whitmore providing the second. **The motion carried.**

Council Member Hurst made a motion to reconvene the meeting with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

Council Member Glaize made a motion to authorize the Mayor to execute the settlement agreement for the Service Delivery Strategy with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

Council Member Whitmore made a motion to adjourn the meeting with Council Member Heath providing the second. The motion carried. The meeting adjourned at 9:22 pm.

Interim City Clerk, Stephanie Tigner

Mayor, Mario Avery



CITY OF FAIRBURN CITY HALL 56 Malone Street Fairburn, GA 30213 August 14, 2017 7:00 P.M.

POST PRELIMINARY MINUTES

The official minutes of this meeting are tentative and have not been ratified, or approved, by the Mayor and City Council, and these Post Preliminary Minutes are not binding on the City or on any Officer thereof.

The Honorable Mayor Mario Avery

The Honorable Lydia Glaize
The Honorable Elizabeth Hurst
The Honorable Hattie Portis-Jones

The Honorable Alex Heath
The Honorable Pat Pallend
The Honorable James Whitmore

Stephen Hood Stephanie Tigner Randy Turner Interim City Administrator Interim City Clerk-absent City Attorney

- I. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER: Honorable Mayor Mario Avery
- II. ROLL CALL: All members were present which constituted a quorum.
- III. INVOCATION: was provided by Council Member James Whitmore.
- IV. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: was recited in unison.
- V. PRESENTATION: There were no presentations.
- VI. PUBLIC COMMENTS: There were no public comments.
- VII. ADOPTION OF THE COUNCIL AGENDA:

Council Member Glaize made a motion to adopt the Council Agenda of August 14, 2017 Items #1-#12 and adding Items #13 City Hall Park, #14 Amendment to the City

Administrator Executive Search and #15 Revenue Expenditure for TSPLOST with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

VIII. APPROVAL OF CITY COUNCIL MINUTES: City Council Minutes of July 24, 2017.

Council Member Glaize made a motion to hold the Approval of the City Council Minutes of July 24, 2017 to the next meeting on August 28, 2017 with Council Member Hurst providing the second. **The motion carried.**

X. AGENDA ITEMS:

1. City Clerk Executive Search Recruiting Agreement (Council)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the City Clerk Executive Search Recruiting Agreement in the amount of \$12,000 with Council Member Pallend providing the second. **The motion carried.**

2. City of Fairburn Defined Contribution Retirement Program (Council Member Hurst)

Council Member Hurst provided a brief overview of the Defined Contribution Retirement Program. She then introduced Mr. Randy Logan Director of Retirement and Field Services Program with the Georgia Municipal Association. Council Member Hurst would like to have a discussion regarding increasing the vesting period from 5 to 7 years.

After some discussion, Mayor Avery asked if the City of Fairburn Defined Contribution Retirement Program item can be brought back before the Council at the next City Council Meeting on August 28, 2017 to discuss and to make a decision to increase the vesting period from 5 to 7 years and address military service.

3. Collins Law Firm Lease Agreement (Administration)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the Collins Law Firm Lease Agreement by replacing the current lease and to go into effect beginning September 1, 2017 continuing through December 31, 2018 and to revise to reflect the sublease clause to come back with Council Member Hurst providing the second. **The motion carried.**

4. Approval of Award for Comprehensive Managed Services for Information Technology and GIS (Administration/I.T./Finance)

Council Member Hurst made a motion to bring the item #4 Approval of Award for Comprehensive Managed Services for Information Technology and GIS. **The motion died** for the lack of a second.

5. Playful City Signage Placement (Parks & Recreation)

Council Member Heath made a motion to have a discussion on the Playful City Signage Placement with Council Member Portis-Jones providing the second.

Council Member Portis-Jones to authorize the purchase of (2) additional signs in the amount of \$100 with Council Member Glaize providing the second. **The motion carried.**

6. Master Service Agreement with Integrated Science and Engineering (Utilities)

Council Member Pallend made a motion to approve the Master Service Agreement with Integrated Science and Engineering with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

7. Virlyn B. Smith Street Lighting (Utilities)

Council Member Heath made a motion to approve the Virlyn B. Smith Street Lighting in the amount of \$21,617.31 from GreyStone Power and to pay the monthly cost of \$9.75 per light/per month for (1) year with Council Member Portis-Jones providing the second. **The motion carried.** 8-28-2017

8. Vendor Service Agreement for Energy Assistant Program - LIHEAP (Utilities)

Council Member Hurst made a motion to approve the Vendor Service Agreement for Energy Assistant Program LIHEAP for the federal fiscal year 2018 to be held at the City Annex with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

9. 2017 Smart Cover Renewal (Utilities)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the 2017 Smart Cover Renewal in the amount of \$7,112.00 with Council Member Pallend providing the second. **The motion carried.**

10. Digger Derrick (Utilities)

Council Member Heath made a motion to approve the Model D4050 Digger Derrick from Altec in the amount of \$267,124 with Council Member Pallend providing the second. **The motion carried.**

11. 2017 LMIG Off System (Engineering)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the 2017 LMIG Pedestrian Improvement Project in the budgeted amount of \$328,571.43 with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

12. Fulton County Cooperation CDBG Agreement for 2018-2020 and Adoption of the Resolution (Engineering)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve the Fulton County Cooperation CDBG Agreement for 2018-2020 and Adoption of the Resolution with Council Member Hurst providing the second. **The motion carried.**

13. City Hall Park (Council Member Glaize)

Council Member Glaize made a motion to approve and name the City Hall Park Mayor Mario B. Avery Park and dedicate the park during the Fall Festival with Council Member Hurst providing the second. **The motion carried.**

Council Member Hurst stated for the record, I am one of the longest running Council Members that have worked with the Mayor.

14. Amendment to City Administrator Executive Search (Council)

Council Member Hurst made a motion to authorize the Carvir Group to increase the amount of the City Administrator salary in the amount of \$15,000 and to offer up to \$15,000 for actual reimbursable relocation expenses with Council Member Heath providing the second. **The motion carried.**

15. Revenue Expenditure TSPLOST (Finance)

Finance Director Ed Holloway provided an overview of the new budget line item for TSPLOST Revenue Expenditures.

XI. COMMENTS FROM COUNCIL:

Council Member Hurst congratulated Mayor Avery. She said I think you did a great job here in Fairburn. She acknowledged Council Member Lydia Glaize for bringing the item forward. Council Member Hurst said that she is looking forward to the Fall Festival and thanked Parks and Recreation Director Chapin Payne for the report. She closed by wishing everyone a good evening and a pleasant week.

Council Member Heath said I hate to see the Mayor go. He thanked everyone for coming to the meeting everyone for taking time to see how your government is working and how your tax money is being spent. We thank you for placing your trust in us. Have a good night.

Council Member Whitmore congratulated Mayor Mario Avery. He said this is a well deserved honor. He stated he had grave concerns with the Durham Lakes Golf and Country Club Community. Council Member Whitmore said the President of the HOA, Mr. Rufus Wells informed him that the golf course closed as of today. There was some concern throughout the community as to whether or not we would get a new owner of the golf course to maintain the area because our property value depends upon it. Council Member Whitmore said the Mayor has often referenced Durham Lakes Golf and Country Club as the community within a community for the City of Fairburn. We certainly did not want to lose the distinction. We do have an owner and hopefully we will have a pub that residents can come out and have a steak dinner.

Council Member Glaize said it has been an honor serving under Mayor's leadership. This dedication is very befitting for you. Thank you for accepting this honor. I would like to mention that Fulton County School representatives will be coming out in the morning to visit the GMC Campus to complete a video project. I think it is an honor to be selected. The video will be used with Fulton County School Steam Academies. It is great news to hear about Councilman Whitmore's community and the closing on that sale. There is also sad news with GMC as their Director has moved forward in his career. I will be looking forward to working with Carvir Group in the search for our new City Administrator and City Clerk.

Council Member Pallend had no comment.

Council Member Portis-Jones congratulated the Mayor on your honor. She thanked Councilwoman Glaize for bringing this to the table. Congratulations to Durham Lakes. That is great news. Shout outs to Ms. Payne and her assistant Rachelle Eyma for their fantastic work with the Fairburn Farmer's Market. With your help we were able to expand the program to the less fortunate in our community by offering Food Stamp options and doubling their EBT dollars. It was truly a successful market. Last

Friday was our last event. We will now begin to work on Year 4 focused on Congratulations on your Playful City Award as well. Congratulation to all of you. This is what makes Fairburn a truly great place to work and stay.
Mayor Avery said Mr. Virgil Fludd will start calling Council tomorrow. Please keep Chief Hood and his family in your prayers today. His father is going through a rough time. Thank all of our staff and employees. Our city is beautiful. I just want to thank everyone for all their work.
ADJOURN:
Council Member Whitmore made a motion to adjourn into Executive Session for (1) Litigation Matter with Council Member Hurst providing the second. The motion carried. The meeting adjourned at 8:52pm
EXECUTIVE SESSION:
Council Member Whitmore made a motion to adjourn into Executive Session for (1) Litigation Matter with Council Member Hurst providing the second. The motion carried. The meeting adjourned at 8:52pm
Council Member Whitmore made a motion to exit the Executive Session for (1) Litigation Matter with Council Member Heath providing the second. The motion carried. 9:55pm
Council Member Whitmore made a motion to adjourn the meeting with Council Member Hurst providing the second. The motion carried. 9:55pm.

Mayor, Mario Avery

Interim City Clerk, Stephanie Tigner

XII.

XIII.



City of Fairburn Mayor and Council Meeting Minutes August 28, 2017

- I. Meeting Called to Order: The regular meeting of the Mayor and Council was called to order at 7:07 PM by the Honorable Mayor Mario B. Avery.
- II. Roll Call was taken by Interim City Clerk, Shana T. Moss with the following members present:

The Honorable Mayor Pro-Tem Hattie Portis-Jones
The Honorable Councilwoman Lydia Glaize
The Honorable Councilman James Whitmore
The Honorable Councilman Alex Heath
The Honorable Councilman Pat Pallend
With all members present, the city had a quorum.

Also in attendance was: Interim City Administrator: Chief Stephen Hood
City Attorney: Randy Turner

- III. The Invocation was given by Councilman Heath.
- IV. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited in unison.
- V. Presentation (None)
- VI. Public Comments: Each speaker was given 3 minutes.
 - 1. Ms. Elizabeth Hurst, Ms. Hurst stated OCGA 45-2-2, states, "no person shall hold, in any manner, or be commissioned to hold more than one office at one time. Thereby, on August 23, 2017 she resigned her council seat to run for the Office of Mayor. Ms. Hurst thanked the council and that she enjoyed working with them and the past 10 years she has been on council has been some of the best. She is excited about the future of Fairburn and is looking forward to January.
 - 2. Ms. Gwen Coleman of 368 Fairview Drive, she resides behind Georgia Military College and her area is an eyesore due to the massive 18 wheelers that are allowed to park near her residence. She presented pictures to Mayor and Council. Ms. Coleman, stated, "The citizens of her community have reported this situation to Code Enforcement, but obviously they have hit a plateau." Ms. Coleman further said, she has counted 13, 18 wheelers that were parked outside her front door on Shaw and Fairview Drive.

- 3. Ms. Leotha Edwards of 155 West Broad, the seniors are having problems with the alarm system, it continuously alarms at four and five o'clock in the mornings. The last time the city responded was August 13th, and they were told not to cry wolf. They were told the alarm would be fixed, she has to get up early in the mornings for work and the alarm sounding at all intervals is tiresome. She is asking for Mayor and Council to look into this situation for a resolution.
- VII. Adoption of the Agenda with Mayor and Council adding Items 7, 8, & 9. Item 7 regarding Fulton County League of Women Voters, Item 8, Election Yard Signs, and Item 9 Mental Fitness Contract. Motion to approve agenda was made by Councilwoman Glaize; motion, seconded by Councilman Whitmore.

Vote: 5-0 {Motion Carried}.

VIII. Approval of City Council Minutes: City Council Minutes of July 24, 2107 and August 14, 2017 will be presented at the September 11, 2017 City Council Meeting.

IX. Public Hearing:

- 1. Use Permit 17U-001 & 17CV-002-Clayton Ministries (Planning). City Planner, Ms. Tarika Peeks introduced a use permit petition to allow a church at 7875 Bohannon Road, with a concurrent variance to allow parking within the minimum front yard setback. Pastor Hayes Clayton informed Mayor and Council the congregation purchased the land 10 years ago and he is trying to bring a ministry into the city. The church will eventually seat 300 people, Pastor Clayton's denomination is Pentecostal, he has been pastoring for over 25 years and he has a growing ministry with members in Marietta, Gray, and LaGrange, and he is trying to secure a location with everyone is in one place. Per City Planner, Peeks, the City of Fairburn recommended conditional approval, the church will have 64 parking spaces, all spaces will have to meet ADA and be handicapped accessible. The adjacent property is zoned as follows: to the north M-1; West-Industrial; South is Light Agricultural. Motion to approve was made by Councilwoman Glaize; motion, seconded by Councilman Heath. Vote: 5-0 {Motion Carried}.
- 2. Rezoning 17RZ-001-Saben, LLC (Planning). City Planner, Ms. Tarika Peeks introduced a rezoning petition to rezone properties from AG-1 (Agricultural District) to M-1 (Light Industrial District) to allow the development of three warehouse facilities. The area is approximately 99 acres and the frontage streets are Creekwood, Cleckler, and John Seaborn Roads. Ms. Linda I. Dunlany of the Dunlavy Law Group, 1062 B. Atlanta, Georgia represented Saban LLC, she presented the overall presentation. Ms. Dunlany was given 21 minutes to make her presentation, she stated this property was south of I-85, and was west of Creekwood Drive, and is owned by Saban LLC. She stated this project will enhance the city by providing approximately 600 jobs, and the estimated projected revenue is \$48 million. She stated the area is currently vegated and evergreens will be planted to permeate the area, there will be a 50 foot buffer

placed around the facility. The esthetics of these containers will not be the customary aluminum siding, Saban's container's will be masonry and glass, comprised of high-tech materials. She stated trucks will be going to the site during peak hours, the most trucks estimated in a day would be 23 and the amount of noise that would be heard from the area would equate to 60 decibels. Saban conducted three prior community meetings. The rezoning petition was reviewed at the August 8, 2017 Planning and Zoning Commission meeting and denied by the Atlanta Regional Commission.

A Public Hearing was conducted for pro's and con's for this rezoning. Pros

> Ms. Janet Adams, of 2107 Sandtree Court, Atlanta Georgia spoke in support of Saban LLC, stated this was a difficult decision for her family. Her mother's residence (Mrs. Christine Smith) is in the area and her mother is in support of this property being rezoned.

Opposition

Ms. Shelia Harris, 8525Creekwood Ridge Drive, opposes the rezoning due to the safety concerns of the subdivision and the seventeen residential homes, the eighteen wheelers are dangerous and she is afraid they will run the four way stop and cause a bad accident or fatality.

> Horace Cooper, 880 Buckingham Cove, spoke in opposition regarding the heavy traffic on Highway 74, and with the addition of these tractor trailers being on the road, the traffic will be heavier. He further stated, with the deepening of the Savannah River, there will be more of an influx of truck traffic. The trucks are dangerous, some of them have turned over because they go too fast entering and exiting I-85.

- > Gabe Kennedy of 8425 Cleckler Road, Palmetto Georgia 30268 stated this facility will be 280 feet from his back deck, and Saban stated their noise would not equate to any more than 60 decibels, Mr. Kennedy stated 80 decibels causes hearing loss, anything with 60 decibels or more requires ear plugs. Mr. Kennedy said he has a Master's in Marine Biology and is an engineer for Delta Airlines and the evergreens Saban states they will plant, will not absorb the noise. He is also concerned about the accumulation of traffic.
- Ms. Tonya Clauss of 8410 Cleckler Road, Palmetto, Georgia 30268 stated there are 17 homes in the area; she has a Master's in Environmental Health. He moved to Fairburn for the rural quaint life, family life style. She has lived in Fairburn for 12.5 years, and 18 wheelers are a big problem and if this rezoning occurs this will result in more traffic woes, the area of Highway and 74 and Oakley Industrial Boulevard is a big nightmare.
- Ms. Patricia Durrette, 8415 Cleckler Road, Palmetto, GA 30268 stated her bedroom is 30 feet from the property line; her home is the last home in the tight knit community. Most of the residents in the area are close to retirement and cannot afford to move to another location. Their area will be affected by the noise and lights; she is scared to watch this monster unfold.

> Mr. Nicholas Parnell, stated the planning commission had denied the request previously and he is asking Mayor and Council to do the same. The subdivision is a nice tight knit community with 17 houses. People's homes will be in close proximity to this proposed facility. The area sits on a gas line and the gas line area will have to be cleared, there will be tons of traffic, and people will be loitering and littering the area. They are already affected by the Clorox Company that is in the area.

Mr. Harvey Smith (opposed his sister Ms. Janet Adams who represented Ms. Christine Smith). Mr. Smith stated this situation has divided his family, his mother's property has been in existence since 1971, he is the oldest son, and there are three other siblings. His sister Ms. Adams has power of attorney over their mother; however, he does keep his mother sometimes and she loves her home, (Mr. Harvey Smith) still resides there, his mother is 90 years old, and she wants to keep her home. Mr. Smith asked Mayor and Council to oppose the rezoning, most of the homes are paid off, and people are not at the age to go in debt with another mortgage.

Per Robert's Rules of Order, Mayor Avery gave Saban, LLC a three minute rebuttal.

Ms. Linda Dulany refuted the opposing citizens concern's about trucks, as she stated Cleckler Road would only be affected when trucks would be entering going to the smaller 12, 000 square foot trailer. She stated the company agreeing to saturate the area with evergreens, was not a noise barrier, but an esthetics deterrent, because evergreens grow fast, and wide. She asked council to allow Saban to hire a sound expert and conduct a sound study, instead of a Delta employee.

Per Robert's Rules of Order, Mayor Avery closed the Public Hearing. Motion to revisit this permit in 90 days was made by Councilman Heath; motion; seconded by Councilman Pallend. Vote 4-1 {Motion Carried} Opposed: Councilwoman Glaize

Council Comments:

Councilwoman Glaize, stated the Planning and Zoning Board didn't approve the request and she would like to revisit this process in 90 days at the November 27, 2017 meeting. ÂRC made recommendations.

Mayor Pro-Tem Portis-Jones, stated the mayor and council needed to be provided more information on both the opposing and opposite side. She stated it might beneficial for Mayor and Council to do a site visit, she would like this deferred until she could be educated appropriately.

Councilman Whitmore, stated there are concerns on both sides, he suggested to have staff (Ms. Peeks) reach out to New Jersey to compare the way a differing state would handle this situation. He also, stated, going to visit the site and also visiting the homes in the subdivision.

Councilman Heath, stated additional studies need to be conducted such as (noise and sound) this will be beneficial to make the best decision.

Mayor Avery, stated council is going to revisit the information in 90 days; however, around day 50 information (studies conducted) should be provided to council.

Councilman Pallend, suggested that both sides continue communicating with one another, to see if a mutual decision can be made.

X. Agenda Items

3. Text Amendment17TA-003-Cluster Mailbox Units Ordinance (Planning). City Planner Ms. Tarika Peaks presented a resolution for Mayor and Council to add regulations for the installation of residential cluster mailbox units. The United States Postal Services (USPS) has initiated a centralized mail delivery policy for new residential development, including single family development, referred to as cluster box units (CBU). The benefits of a CBU is that it reduces theft, and this is the most effective method for combating mail theft. Ms. Peeks stated this is a mandate for all new subdivisions by the postal service. Motion to approve was made by Councilwoman Glaize; motion, seconded, by Councilman Pallend.

Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}.

Council Comments:

Councilman Whitmore, asked would current subdivisions be grandfathered in? Ms. Peeks, stated, "Yes," and there would be no more personal mailboxes for single family homes.

Councilman Heath, asked if the boxes are individually locked? Ms. Peeks, stated, "Yes." He raised the question about a disabled person obtaining their mail; Ms. Peeks stated this mandate is being disseminated by the postal service.

Councilwoman Glaize, asked if this was uniformity throughout the postal service and she would like more information from other cities that have evolved to the CBU's.

Mayor Pro-Tem Portis-Jones, stated she would like information from the post office regarding these new units.

Councilwoman Glaize put a substitute motion on the floor to wait an additional 30 days before making a decision; motion, seconded by Mayor Pro-Tem Portis-Jones.

Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}.

4. Discussion on the Comprehensive Managed Services for IT & GIS Request for Proposal (Mayor). Interim City Manager Stephen Hood presented to Mayor and Council the discuss the city's selection committee's decision in awarding InterDev the winning bid for the Comprehensive Managed Services for Information Technology and Geographical Information Services. Mr. Hood stated this would allow the city to be blanketed and staffed with an in house person

daily. City Attorney Randy Turner stated this was being presented again, as this was on the floor before, but failed to get a second. Motion to approve was made Mayor Pro-Tem Jones; motion, seconded by Councilman Pallend.

Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}.

Council Comments:

Mayor Pro-Tem Portis-Jones, stated it is crucial to have on site resources and it is beneficial to have someone permanently.

Councilwoman Glaize put a substitute motion on the floor to have a hybrid IT Director on site; motion, seconded by Councilman Heath. Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}.

Councilman Whitmore, stated this will provide GIS support requirement.

Mayor Pro-Tem Portis-Jones agreed with substitute motion.

Councilman Pallend, stated if we don't do this we will have a gap in technology and we can't have that.

- 5. Service Agreement with Perfect Events for You, LLC (Parks and Recreation).

 Ms. Chapin Payne, Parks and Recreation Director, presented an agreement to Mayor and Council to approve a service agreement between the City of Fairburn and Perfect Events 4 You, LLC, to provide transportation for College and University and bands to participate in the Fairburn Fall Festival on October 7, 2017. The amount of the agreement is \$12,050.00. Ms. Chapin stated bands from Clark Atlanta and Alabama State have committed. There is a performance fee which is \$2500, and about \$13,000 has been collected for the festival. Motion to approve agreement was made by Councilman Pallend; motion, seconded by Councilwoman Glaize.

 Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}.
- 6. Sale of Bucket Truck (Utilities). Mr. Tom Ridgeway, Utilities Director presented for Mayor and Council to accept an offer of \$7,500 from Lance East for an old bucket truck that is 19 years old. Motion to approve was made by Councilwoman Glaize; motion, seconded by Councilman Pallend. Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}. Councilwoman Glaize recommended the city's new bucket truck be placed on the city's Facebook page.
- 7. Fulton County League of Women Voters. Councilman Pallend tasked Interim City Manager, Stephen Hood and Interim City Clerk, Shana T. Moss of contacting the Atlanta-Fulton County League of Women Voters, to partner with the city in sponsoring a Candidate Forum/Meet and Greet. The interim manager and city clerk will make contact and report back to Mayor and Council. Motion to approve was made by Councilman Heath; motion, seconded by Mayor Pro-Tem Portis-Jones.

 Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}.

 Both Mayor Pro-Tem Portis Jones and Councilwoman Glaize stated some other religious and civic organizations were having candidate forums.
- 8. Campaign Sign Protocol. Mayor Avery spoke with Mayor and Council about campaign signs on the city's major thoroughfares and these signs being a hindrance with city employees cutting grass. Mayor and Council established the following area being prohibited from campaign signs, From Highway 84 North

(leaving Peachtree City, entering into Fairburn) in the Median {middle area} through the Highway 29 Overpass. All candidates will be notified by the Interim City Clerk on August 29, 2017. Motion to approve was made by Councilwoman Glaize; motion, seconded by Councilman Heath. Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}.

9. Mental Fitness Esteem Program was presented by Councilman Whitmore, regarding the city's outdated contract. The city has been operating without a contract for two years. Councilwoman Whitmore asked council to make the contract retro to be effective May 25, 2017 and commencing on February 28, 2018. Motion to approve was made by Councilman Whitmore; motion, seconded by Councilwoman Glaize.

Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}.

Councilman Whitmore stated Ms. Chapin Payne and him are working to create a system alert for the expiration of contracts.

XI. Comments from Council:

Councilwoman Glaize requested a moment of silence for our fellow Americans in Houston due to Hurricane Harvey. She said, as citizens of our country, state, and cities we are all better when we work together. As an almost 30 year resident of Fairburn the quality of life for citizens have to be the mayor and council's first priority.

Councilman Pallend-No Comments.

Mayor Pro-Tem Portis-Jones-No Comments.

Councilman Heath, thanked everyone for coming out and the great opportunity to work and reside in a democracy, and he's a lifelong resident of Fairburn in which he's glad to call home.

Councilman Whitmore, stated he and Mayor Pro-Tem Portis-Jones, attended the movie premiere, "When does the sentence end?" Said this is a great movie. Also spoke about Police Week which is October 2,-October 6th and coincides with the city's Fall Festival. He thanked Interim Police Chief Sutherland for his hard work for all the activities that will be taking place during Police Week.

Mayor Avery expressed his best wishes to Mayor-Elect Hurst and wished her well as she takes the helm as Mayor on January 8, 2018. Stated he spoke with the Mayor of Houston and sent his prayers and thoughts as they deal with the crisis of a catastrophic hurricane. He asked instead of pointing fingers, to please pray for everyone in a critical leadership role.

- XII. Executive Session: None per City Attorney, Randy Turner.
- XIII. Adjourn: With no further business of the City of Fairburn at 9:18 pm, motion to adjourn was made by Councilman Heath; motion, seconded by Councilman Whitmore.

 Vote (5-0) {Motion Carried}

Respectfully Submitted:	
	·

Shana T. Moss Mario B. Avery Interim City Clerk Mayor

I Attest:



CITY OF FAIRBURN CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM

SUBJECT: AUTHORIZATIO	ON AGREEMENT FOR EXCE	SS CAPACITY RESERVES
(X) AGREEMENT (() ORDINANCE () POLICY / DISCUSSION) RESOLUTION	() CONTRACT () OTHER
Date Submitted: 8/25/17	Date Work Shop: 9/11/17	Date Council Meeting: 9/11/17
DEPARTMENT : ELECTRIC		
BUDGET IMPACT:		
PUBLIC HEARING: () YES	(X) NO	
PURPOSE: For Mayor and Coparticipants any of Fairburn's	ouncil to authorize MEAG Power excess capacity for reserves at \$	er to make available to other 2.40/kW for 2018.
HISTORY:		
FACTS AND ISSUES: Due to expected to have excess capacitations.	o the slower than expected start ity in 2018.	up of major projects, Fairburn is
OPTIONS:		
ADMINISTRATORS COM	MENTS:	
RECOMMENDED ACTION MEAG Power to make avail reserves at \$2.40/kW for 2018	able to other participants any	oute an Authorization Agreement with of Fairburn's excess capacity for
Stephen Hood, Interim City Ad	ministrator — M	Mario B. Avery, Mayor

AUTHORIZATION AGREEMENT

Year 2018 Annual Subscription Under Supplemental Power Supply Policy between

Municipal Electric Authority of Georgia

and
FALRRUW
(Participant)

	nce with the MEAG Supplemental Power Supply Policy, the Undersigned Participant ets to: (all Participants must elect one option and return)
(i)	_Designate MEAG as its agent to nominate and acquire any combination of resources to optimize their Supplemental Power Supply Requirements. Please specify agency limitations if any,;
(ii)	_Subscribe to one or more of the power supply alternatives identified in the attached Nomination Form in specific amounts;
(iii)	_Acquire the necessary resources for its Supplemental Power Supply Requirements itself;
(iv)	I do not wish to make any additional purchases at this time;
or (v)X	_Nominate my excess capacity for reserves at \$2.40/kW-Yr at DP. Please specify amount and limitations if any,
all MEAG supplement also unders reserve req decmed cap	ng this Authorization Agreement, Participant understands that MEAG will aggregate Participant nominations and attempt to contract for the total amount of Participant tal power supply requirements nominated under this Annual Subscription. Participant stands that MEAG will purchase the capacity necessary to ensure that system planning uirements are met and assign this capacity for one or more years to those Participants pacity deficient. Participant agrees that these reserve capacity purchases may be made prices from other Participants.
Participant	agrees to and accepts the above nomination, this day of, 2017.
	Participant: PAIRBURN
	Ву:

Mayor or other authorized representative



CITY OF FAIRBURN CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM

SUBJECT: Approval to purchase Department of Recreation vehicle
() AGREEMENT () POLICY / DISCUSSION () CONTRACT () ORDINANCE () RESOLUTION () OTHER
Submitted: September 11, 2017 Work Session: September 11, 2017 Council Meeting: September 11, 2017
DEPARTMENT : Recreation
BUDGET IMPACT : \$ 25,087.00
PUBLIC HEARING? () Yes (X) No
PURPOSE: For Mayor and Council to approve the purchase of a Ford F150 from Allin Vigal Ford in the amount of \$25,087.00 for the Parks & Recreation Department. HISTORY: Parks & Recreation Department is without a department vehicle.
Parks & Recreation Department is without a department.
FACTS AND ISSUES:
Parks & Recreation budgeted \$28,000 for a vehicle (100-3500-54-2200)
RECOMMENDED ACTION: For Mayor & City Council to approve the purchase of a recreation vehicle in the amount of \$25,087.00
Stephon Hood, Interim City Administrator Mario B. Avery, Mayor

ALLAN VIGIL FORD-LINCOLN GOVERNMENT SALES

2018 Ford F150 (1/2 ton)		Base Price	\$18,400.00	
Regular Cab, 6 Cyl, 4x2, SWB	NOTE: Auto Start/Stop is sta	andard on al	l F150 engin	ies
n - x 5 1€ 15 15	Options	Price		Code
SWC #99999-SPD-ES40199373-002	5.0L V8 Flex Fuel engine	1,836.00		995
	3.5L V6 EcoBoost engine**	2,388.00	2388	99G
Equipment included in	2.7L V6 Ecoboost	916.00		99P
Base price	Long Bed (8 ft)	285.00		145
3.3L V6 Flex Fuel engine	Extended range fuel tank**	380.00		655
6 Speed Automatic Transmission	Super Cab (6.5 ft. bed)	2,410.00	<u>2410</u>	X1C
Factory Installed A/C	Super Cab (8 ft. bed) *	3,605.00		X1CLong
AM-FM Radio	4x4 Option (All models)	2,550.00		F1E
Solar Tinted Glass	Skid Plates	155.00		413
Power Steering/ABS Brakes	Fog Lights	135.00	135	595
Rear view back up camera	Crew Cab XL SWB (V8 or 3.5 I	Eco Boost		=
Vinyl 40/20/40 Bench Seat	required with 4X4 Crew Cab)	4,845.00		W1Cs
Rubber Floor Covering	Crew Cab XL LWB*	5,790.00		W1CI
Full Size Spare/ Step bumper	Limited Slip Axle	525.00		XL9
Autolamp headlights	Tilt / Cruise	215.00		50S
Short Bed (6.5 ft)	Cab Steps (black)	262.00	<u>262</u>	- 18B
6500 GVWR	AM-FM-CD	262.00	<u>262</u>	58B
P245/70Rx17 Tires	Daytime Running Lights	42.00	42	942
Rain sensing wipers	Power Windows/Locks/Mirrors	1,088.00	1088	85A
Exterior Colors Interior Color	Class IV Hitch (w/o tow pkg)	100.00	100	53B
Medium	Trailer Tow Pkg	555.00		53A
Gray	Trailer Tow Pkg (w/101A pkg)	916.00		53A
D1 Stone Gray X	Tow Mirrors w/ spotlights***	495.00		54Y/59S
PQ Race Red X	XL w/ Power W-L-M, SYNC,			
N1 Blue Jeans X	AM/FM/CD, & Cruise control.	2,075.00	8	101A
N6 Lightning Blue X	Cruise control & SYNC	690.00		52P/50S
UX Ingot Silver X	40-20-40 Cloth Split Bench	N/C		CG
G1 Shadow Black X	Cloth Buckets w/console	275.00		WG
J7 Magnetic X	Electric Brake Controller	265.00		67T
YZ White X	Carpet w/ Mats	140.00		168
E2 Magma Red (XLT X	XL SSV Package	49.00		66S
Only)	XLT Package	4,763.00		300A
School Bus Yellow is available at	Convenience Package for XLT	1,059.00		301A
\$720.00 per vehicle	(requires 300A, Includes 53A)	·		_
	Aluminum Wheels & Bumpers	740.00		_86A
FOB Allan Vigil Ford	Box Side Steps	305.00		63S
Delivery- see chart, \$75 minimum	Tailgate Step	355.00		63T
	Reverse Sensing-requires	255.00	*	76R
ALLAN VIGIL FORD GOV'T SALES	53A or 53B			
6790 Mt. Zion Blvd	Spray-in Bedliner	355.00		ATK
Morrow, GA 30260	Options total		6687	
• *************************************	Other vendor added equipmen	t		_
770-968-0680 Phone	Delivery	3		-
800-821-5151 Toll Free	Total		\$25,087.00	_
678-364-3910 Fax		,		-
 5.0 V8 or Ecoboost engine 	Contact person OK	Bob Burtner		7.5 7.5
required	Agency	Allan Vigil F	ord	2
** Not available with regular	Phone Number			e: ≟
cab short wheel base	Fax number			_
*** Requires 85A (Power W-L-M)				June, 2017





CITY OF FAIRBURN CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM

ARRA		
SUBJECT: City Sta	aff is requesting Council's adoption	of the 2017 Millage Rate at 9.551
() AGREEMEN' () ORDINANCE	T () POLICY / DISCUSSI E () RESOLUTION	ON () CONTRACT (X) OTHER
Submitted: 09/06/20	017 Work Session: 09/11/2017	7 Council Meeting: 09/11/2017
DEPARTMENT: (City Administration	
		ge rate for 2016 was adopted at 9.56. Th (or \$5,969= \$596.906 million times .0000
PUBLIC HEARING	<u>G?</u> () Yes (X) No	
9		
<u>PURPOSE</u> : For Ma	yor and Council to adopt the new mil	llage rate for 2017, at 9.55
	and Council must adopt annual prope x revenues that are due the City.	rty tax millage. The adopted rate is used to
certified by the muniform 10 to 2017 becar when debt payments	use the millage needed, to cover the 2	y Tax Commissioner. The millage rate is 2011 GO Bond debt, is reduced annually debt for the GO Bond is \$864,988. The
RECOMMENDED ACTION: property tax millage rate at 9.55	Staff recommends that the Mayor and 1 mills.	d City Council adopt the 2017
G. 1 17 1 T	W. D. C. M.	Act of the second secon
Stephen Hood, Interim City Admi.	nistrator Mario B. Avery, Mayor	

20// G.O. Bond

Set forth below are the principal and interest payment requirements with respect to the Bonds for the years shown below. For purposes of calculating the principal payable in any year, the relevant maturity or redemption amount is used.

	j.	•	Total	Romaining
Year Ending	÷ ,	••	Debt Service	Remaining Balance
December 31	/ Principal	Interest	Requirements	Balance
2011		.\$.79,28,5.77*	\$ 79,285.77	
2012	\$395,000.00	496,937.50	891,937.50	
2013	400,000.00	485,087.50	885,087.50	
2014	405,000.00	473,087.50	878,087.50	•
2015	410,000.00	460,937.50	870,937.50	
2016	420,000.00	448,637.50	868,637,50	41 01-5- 11AD
2017	430,000.00	434,987,50	864,987.50	7,955,000.
2018	440,000.00	419,937.50	859,937.50	
2019	455,000.00	403,437.50	858,437,50	•
2020	470,000.00	385,237.50	855,237.50	
2021	490,000.00	365,262.50	855,262.50	
2022	505,000.00	344,437,50	849,437.50	
2023	525,000.00	321,712.50	846,712.50	
2024	545,000.00	291,525.00	836;525.00.	
2025	570,000.00	260,187.50	830,187.50	•
2026	590,000.00	227,412.50	817,412.50	
2027	615,000.00	193,487.50	808,487.50	:
2028	645,000.00	158,125.00	803,125.00	
2029	670,000.00	121,037.50	791,037.50	
2030	700,000.00	82,512.50	782,512.50	
. 2031	735,000.00	42,262.5 <u>0</u>	<u>777,262,50</u>	ſ
	\$ <u>10,415,000.00</u>	\$ <u>6,495,535.77</u>	\$ <u>16,910,535.77</u>	'

*—December 1, 2011 Interest is net remaining after application of capitalized interest of \$282,374.30.

20/1 G.O. Bond

MUNICIPAL BOND INSURANCE

Bond Insurance Policy

Concurrently with the issuance of the Bonds, Assured Guaranty Municipal Corp. ("AGM") will issue its Municipal Bond Insurance Policy for the Bonds (the "Policy"). The Policy guarantees the scheduled payment of principal of and interest on the Bonds when due as set forth in the form of the Policy included as Appendix E to this Official Statement.

The Policy is not covered by any insurance security or guaranty fund established under New York, California, Connecticut or Florida insurance law.

Assured Guaranty Municipal Corp.

AGM is a New York domiciled financial guaranty insurance company and a wholly owned subsidiary of Assured Guaranty Municipal Holdings Inc. ("Holdings"). Holdings is an indirect subsidiary of Assured Guaranty Ltd. ("AGL"), a Bermuda-based holding company whose shares are publicly traded and are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "AGO." AGL, through its operating subsidiaries, provides credit enhancement

Shana Moss

From: Lydia Glaize < lglaize.6@gmail.com>

Sent: Tuesday, September 05, 2017 11:14 AM

To: Shana Moss

Cc: mayoravery@fairburn.com; Hattie Portis-Jones; aheath@fairburn.com;

Iglaize@fairburn.com; ppallend@fairburn.com; jwhitmore@fairburn.com; Stephen Hood

Subject: Re: Agenda Information

Agenda Item (s):

- 1- Youth Initiative
 - #Jr Litter Patrol
 - Cities Week Youth Essay/STEAM contests
- 2- Request Separated Budgeted Line item -\$2500

GICH Line item increase due to increased Team members/ Outreach -by \$5000 request (\$15,000 to \$20,000)

3- The Cities Vesting schedule to increase from 5 to 7 years.

Sent from my iPhone Lydia Glaize

On Sep 5, 2017, at 10:40 AM, Shana Moss <smoss@fairburn.com> wrote:

Mayor and Council,

Good Morning, I hope each of you enjoyed your long weekend! This is a short work week due to the holiday; however, can you please have any agenda item's to me by 5:00 pm today? Per Mayor Avery and Chief Hood, Council Packets will be available Thursday due to the Labor Day Holiday!

Have a great day!

Shana T. Moss
City of Fairburn
Interim City Clerk
56 Malone St.
Fairburn, GA 30212
770-964-2244 Office
770-969-3484 Fax